Planning Board Meeting
September 1, 2009

Members Present were:  Chair Francoise Cusson, Members Lucien Langlois, David Morin, Ralph Collins, Aline Boucher, Greg Estrella, Laura Jamison, Tom McCue, and Sue Tremblay.
Excused were:  Richard Cassidy, Andre Duchesne and Ernie Allain

Absent were:  Julie Cooney, and Daniel Malone

Others present included Don Bouchard, Horizons Engineering, Joe Martin, Barbara Tetreault, Berlin Daily Sun

Minutes

Mr. Morin moved to approve the minutes of the August 2009 meeting; Mr. Langlois seconded and the motion carried.
Major Subdivision - Dillon Investments, LLC Kilkenney Heights
Mr. Bouchard, representing Dillon Investments reported that he did not have much new information to add.  He has not heard back from PSNH regarding the layout for poles.  At this time lighting is planned for the intersections only.  If the Board is going to want more lighting, he would need to know where.   There are two options for mailbox location:  curb side or centralized boxes.  The centralized boxes are likely to cause a problem as this development has no management team to keep track of keys.  Prefer to stay with curbside mail.  
Mr. Bouchard added that he met with Mr. Drouin and flagged out his lot.  The surveyor clarified that there is a painted line that exists and that is the property line.  Those who collected data for this project created their own lines and that created confusion about the true location of the lines.  
Chair Cusson asked if properties that have frontage on Route 110 will have a curb cut on 110.  Mr. Bouchard replied that it is unlikely but he doesn’t want to say that it will never happen.  

Ms. Laflamme confirmed that waivers that are going to be requested:

· Scale & topo

· Culvert depth

· DOT spec of sub base at 8 inches rather than 12 inches

Mr. Bouchard went on to say that the wetlands permit and alteration of terrain permit are two to three weeks from being submitted; however curb cuts have been applied for.

Ms. Laflamme asked about the trail that will run alongside of the road and how that fits in with plows and mail boxes.  Mr. Bouchard explained that there is the standard shoulder and the mailboxes would be on the edge of the shoulder.  The trail will be 10-12 feet away from the mailbox.    
Ms. Laflamme confirmed that the trail easements would be worked out in perpetuity for each lot and be written into the deed rather than having to be negotiated with each owner.  She noted that she wants to meet with the Public Works Director regarding storm water.
Permits in the works include wetlands, alteration of terrain, storm water; and a conservation easement will be needed.  She asked if there will be covenants that prevent the lots from being subdivided and Mr. Bouchard responded that, because of permitting, it will be difficult to change the dimensions of the lots.  The Attorney General will have to approve; however there are no deed restrictions at this time.  Ms. Laflamme indicated that one of the conditions would be to have the covenants mailed if there are any.  

During the next month, Ms. Laflamme confirmed that she will meet with PWD regarding streets.  Fire Department and PD had no input to offer.  Mr. Langlois affirmed that the development will have no effect on Godfrey Dam.
Chair Cusson opened the public hearing at 6:52 p.m.
Arthur Arsenault an abutter to the property commented that there is a pond on his property and he is concerned that it could be affected.  Mr. Bouchard acknowledged that there are strict regulations against changing water flows.  The alteration of terrain permit handles all the storm water runoff and NHDES will only issue a permit if ground water is protected.
Mr. Arsenault asked if lot 27 is purchased, do they have the rights to the dam.   Mr. Bouchard was not aware of any water rights on the property.  Chair Cusson closed the public hearing at 6:59 p.m.
Mr. McCue asked if lots are being marketed and Ms. Laflamme responded that the paperwork has to be approved by the Attorney General before lots can go on the market.  He was concerned that if there are only  1 or 2 lots sold, will they be coming to the city to pave.  Ms. Laflamme clarified that the city will not take on the streets until 51%  of the lots have been developed.  Street names will have to come go to City Council for approval. 
Mr. Morin moved to table the application; Mrs. Boucher seconded and the motion carried unanimously.  
Proposed Zoning Ordinance Amendments

Windmills/Solar Panels

Ms. Laflamme reported that in the last month there have been requests to put up small wind energy systems which are allowed in the Rural Residential zone by special exception and variance for height.  In a second case that went before the zoning board, a request from a citizen in the residential general zone was denied.  Ms. Laflamme stressed that it is important to get the regulations in order so that it will more clear.  

Board members reviewed a proposed zoning change that would allow windmills using 150% of system height as a guideline for what lots could sustain the system.   With this guideline, a windmill could be allowed in any zone but would need proper setback.  Rooftop windmills, like a chimney or antennae are considered an appurtenance with no special permitting required.  The rooftop windmill is not in our ordinance; and perhaps a clarifier that talks about rooftop windmills allowed, is needed.
Ms. Laflamme noted that the definitions explain shadow flicker and it can only happen when circumstances are just right.  It is not normally associated with small residential windmills.  Mr. McCue questioned the Planning Board’s control from the property line; however what happens further up the hill when someone’s view below is a windmill?  
Ms. Laflamme established that the solar energy language comes as a result of an abutter of the Glen Avenue solar array.  Solar panels are allowed everywhere on roof tops; however the ground models can be a burden on the neighbors.  We don’t want to discourage solar use but a special exception would make sure that setbacks are adhered to as well as giving notice to abutters.  The ordinance proposal will come back to the Board at the next meeting for additional discussion
Mt. Forist & Mt. Jasper Overlay Zone

Ms. Laflamme indicated that people seem to agree that Mt. Forist and Mt. Jasper are important natural features in the City.  It is perhaps a good time to bring the overlay zone forward to the Council for a zoning change.

Mr. Langlois moved to send the proposed ordinance change creating a Mt. Forist & Mt. Jasper Overlay Zone to the City Council; Mr. Morin seconded and the motion carried.  .

Language Clarifying Residence in an RV

There are people who want to live in a camper trailer and existing language is not crystal clear.  Board members commented that it would be important to better define the motor home, rv, travel trailer.  Mr. Morin added that Riverside Heights allows only one vehicle on the lots; however they provide a parking area where they may be parked.  The ordinance change would have to take that into consideration.
Electronic Reader Boards

Ms. Laflamme stated that the college is getting ready to do a new sign and they want to do an electronic reader board.  This is just one more in a long line of requests.  She asked if people’s positions have changed and if she should get sample language to allow.  Mr. Morin noted that the college may have the ability to exempt themselves from the ordinance because they are a State entity.  Mr. Langlois noted that technology is moving forward and the boards are part of that technology.
Mr. Langlois moved to continue to explore animated signs; Ms. Tremblay seconded and the motion carried on a 7/2 vote.  
Church information

Ms. Laflamme reported that she put additional information in the packets regarding Churches.  

Zoning Officer

Another proposed change to the Zoning Ordinance is to change zoning officer to code enforcement officer because they cover for each other.
Another upcoming chapter for revision is non-conforming use and more will come on that.

Other 

The Board received a consulting engineering services proposal for planning board services.  It will be kept on file.  

Member Comments
Mr. Estrella asked about the wood pellet plant and Ms. Laflamme acknowledged that all permits are in place; however the financing has not come through.  Permit does not have time limit
Planner Comments
Master Plan meeting at 6:00 p.m. September 9 where the Implementation chapter will be discussed.
October 17 at Loon Mountain will be the Fall Conference.  Law Lecture series are being held with the closest at Sugar Hill.  
Member Comments
Mr. Morin noted that 60 pages is a lot of information for a weekend.

Mr. Estrella asked about the Pisani plan.  Ms. Laflamme stated that their request for a re-hearing was denied.  She had a call from the Pisani’s attorney and believes they will move ahead to Superior Court

Adjournment

Mr. Morin moved to adjourn; Mrs. Boucher seconded and the motion carried.  The meeting ended at 8:30 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted

Susan Tremblay

